MASTER AGREEMENT

between the

MASON BOARD OF EDUCATION

and the

MASON ASSOCIATION OF EDUCATIONAL ASSISTANTS MEA/NEA

2024-2027

TABLE OF CONTENTS

ARTICLE 1	AGREEMENT
ARTICLE 2	RECOGNITION
ARTICLE 3	MANAGEMENT RIGHTS 3
ARTICLE 4	ASSOCIATION AND EMPLOYEE RIGHTS 4
ARTICLE 5	PAYROLL DEDUCTION6
ARTICLE 6	GRIEVANCE PROCEDURE7
ARTICLE 7	PROFESSIONAL DEVELOPMENT 11
ARTICLE 8	WORKING HOURS AND CONDITIONS 11
ARTICLE 9	SERVICES TO STUDENTS WITH A DISABILITY 14
ARTICLE 10	BARGAINING UNIT MEMBER EVALUATION
ARTICLE 11	DISCIPLINE OF EMPLOYEES 16
ARTICLE 12	VACANCIES AND TRANSFERS 17
ARTICLE 13	SENIORITY, LAYOFF AND RECALL
ARTICLE 14	QUALIFICATION/CERTIFICATION
ARTICLE 15	LEAVE OF ABSENCE
ARTICLE 16	HOLIDAYS
ARTICLE 17	COMPENSATION
ARTICLE 18	INSURANCE BENEFITS
ARTICLE 19	RETIREMENT
ARTICLE 20	BARGAINING PROCESS
ARTICLE 21	EMERGENCY MANAGER28
ARTICLE 22	DURATION OF AGREEMENT 28
APPENDIX A	HOURLY RATE OF PAY
APPENDIX B	GRIEVANCE REPORT FORM
APPENDIX C	EVALUATION FORMS
	Computer Lab Assistant
	Elementary Library Assistant
	Instructional/Special Education Assistant
	Middle/High School Library Assistant
APPENDIX D	JOB DEFINITIONS

ARTICLE 1: Agreement

This Agreement is entered into by and between the Mason Association of Educational Assistants, MEA/NEA, hereinafter referred to as the "Association" and the Board of Education of the Mason Public Schools, hereinafter referred to as the "Employer".

ARTICLE 2: Recognition

- A. The Employer hereby recognizes the Association as the exclusive bargaining representative for all library and instructional assistants (including overload aides) employed by the District and all child development services staff (including early learning and preschool lead teachers and aides and Great Start Readiness Program [GSRP] associate teachers and thirds [3rds]), but excluding therefrom all teachers, GSRP lead teachers, substitutes, administrators, volunteers, and all others.
- B. The Employer agrees not to negotiate with any other union other than the Association for the duration of this Agreement for the above-referenced bargaining unit.
- C. Unless otherwise indicated, the use of the term "employee" or "bargaining unit member" shall refer to all members of the above-defined bargaining unit.

ARTICLE 3: Management Rights

- A. The Association recognizes that the Employer has the responsibility and authority to adopt reasonable rules and policies, to manage and direct, on behalf of the public, the operations and activities of the Mason Public School District to the full extent authorized by the laws and the Constitutions of the State of Michigan and of the United States including, but without limiting the generality of the foregoing, the right to:
 - 1. Manage and control the school system's business, the equipment and the operations, and to direct the working force and affairs of the Employer.
 - 2. Continue its rights and past practice of assignment and to direct the work of its personnel, determine the number of shifts and hours of work and starting times and scheduling of all the foregoing, but not in conflict with the specific provisions of this Agreement, and the right to establish, modify or change any work or business hours or days, if necessary.
 - 3. The right to direct the work force, including the right to hire, promote, suspend and discharge employees, transfer employees, assign work or extra duties to employees (if above the employee's classification, such assignment will be temporary and of a short duration), determine the size of the work force and to lay off employees.
 - 4. Determine the services, supplies, and equipment necessary to continue its operations and to determine the methods, schedules and standards of operation, the means, methods, and processes of carrying out the work or

changes therein, and to institute new and/or improved methods of change therein.

- 5. Adopt rules and regulations.
- 6. Determine the qualifications of employees, including physical and mental conditions.
- 7. Determine the number and location or relocation of its facilities, including the establishment or relocation of new schools, buildings, departments, divisions or subdivisions, or other facilities.
- 8. Determine the placement of operations, productions, services, maintenance or distribution of work, and the source of materials and supplies.
- 9. Determine the financial policies, including all accounting procedures, and all matters pertaining to public relations.
- 10. Determine the size of the management organization, its function, authority, amount of supervision and table of organization provided that the Employer shall not abridge any rights of employees as specifically provided in this Agreement.
- 11. Determine job descriptions and work responsibilities.
- B. The exercise of the foregoing powers, rights, authority, duties and responsibilities by the Employer, the adoption of policies, rules, regulations and practices in furtherance thereof, and the use of judgment and discretion in connection therewith, shall be limited only by the specific and express terms hereof as are in conformance with the Constitution and laws of the State of Michigan, and the Constitution and laws of the United States.

ARTICLE 4: Association and Employee Rights

- A. The Association and the employees will be accorded those rights existing under law.
- B. The Association and its members shall have the right to hold their meetings in school buildings after working hours provided same shall not conflict with other previously scheduled meetings and provided they are during normal work hours of custodial staff.
- C. Duly authorized representatives of the Association and its affiliates shall be permitted to transact official business on school property provided that this shall not interfere with or interrupt normal operations.
- D. The Association shall have the right to use the Employer's computers at reasonable times and when such equipment is not otherwise in use provided that the use of such machines shall be outside of the employee's hours of work. The Association shall pay for the reasonable cost of all materials and supplies incident to such use.
- E. The Association may post notices of activities and matters of Association concern on designated bulletin boards now existing in each of the buildings of the District to which a bargaining unit member may be assigned. The Association may use the existing employee

mailboxes for communication to bargaining unit members. The District shall be reimbursed at the appropriate rate if the Association uses the interschool mail service. All such communication must first be authorized by the Association.

- F. In response to reasonable written requests, the Employer agrees to furnish information to the Association which the Association requires to administer this Agreement or to formulate contract proposals.
- G. It is understood and agreed that those positions now held by bargaining unit members may be subject to the Board of Education's continuing policy of accepting volunteer aides who are citizens and parents from within the community. Further, it is expressly understood that nothing in this Agreement shall serve to abrogate the Board's paramount right to continue to use volunteer assistance even though the duties may be performed by bargaining unit members now or in the future.
- H. The Association shall be entitled to four (4) paid leave days each year for the purpose of conducting Association business provided that the MAEA President notifies the Employer at least one (1) day in advance. Should a substitute be hired for an absent bargaining unit member, the Association agrees to reimburse the Employer for the cost of said substitute. These days may be used in one (1) hour increments to minimize impact on work duties.
- I. The provisions of this Agreement shall not be applied in a discriminatory manner on the basis of race, color, national origin, sex (including sexual orientation and gender identity), disability, age, religion, height, weight, marital or family status, military status, ancestry, genetic information, or any other legally protected category, (collectively, "Protected Classes")
- J. The private and personal life of a bargaining unit member is not within the appropriate concern of the Employer except where the same shall adversely affect the District as a whole or shall adversely affect the bargaining unit member's job performance.
- K. A bargaining unit member shall have the right to review the contents of the individual's personnel record at reasonable times and upon reasonable notice to the Employer. A representative of the Association may accompany the bargaining unit member in such review. The Employer reserves the right to exclude from review, confidential communications such as letters of recommendation from other employers, etc.
- K. At the beginning of each school year, the District shall provide the following for all active bargaining unit employees:
 - 1. Name of the employee;
 - 2. Address;
 - 3. Phone number;
 - 4. Length of time in the bargaining unit (to the extent known);
 - 5. Hire Date
 - 6. Rate of Pay
 - 7. Current building that the employee is assigned.

The above information shall be provided within fourteen (14) days for all newly hired employees from the date of hire.

ARTICLE 5: Payroll Deduction

- A. Upon appropriate written authorization from the bargaining unit member, the Employer shall deduct from the salary of any bargaining unit member and make appropriate remittance for credit union, United Way, MESSA and MEFSA programs as jointly approved between the Employer and the Association and any other plans or programs that may be jointly approved between the Employer and the Employer and the Association.
- B. The Board agrees to deduct membership dues for the Association from a bargaining unit member's wage upon submission of a voluntary written authorization, in compliance with the Payment of Wages and Fringe Benefits Act, from the bargaining unit member to the Superintendent or their designee.
 - 1. If the bargaining unit employee provides written notice to the superintendent or designee that they are nullifying their authorization from dues deductions, the Board shall have the right to immediately suspend collection of the membership dues for that specific employee.
 - 2. Bargaining unit members who are employed at the start of the school year may elect payroll deduction of dues until the second Friday in September. Bargaining unit members who are hired after the start of the school year will have thirty calendar days to elect for payroll deduction of dues and to submit their written authorization.
 - 3. Deductions will be made in equal amounts from paychecks, as authorized by bargaining unit members, beginning with the second pay following receipt of the voluntary written authorization. Members authorizing dues deductions will have dues deducted up to and including the 21st pay of the contract year.
- C. Upon receipt of authorized payroll deductions of Association dues, assessments, and contributions to the Association, the Board shall transmit these payments promptly to the Michigan Education Association via ACH. Accompanying the distribution of payments will be a report indicating amounts attributable to each bargaining unit member, with the member's name and employee ID number. The Association will provide a spreadsheet template for the ease of reporting information.
- D. The Board shall not process monies for Political Action Committee donations or other similar funds of the Association or its affiliates.
- E. In the event any individual or entity files any complaint or claim against the Board (which includes its agents, employees, and officers) regarding dues deduction, the Association agrees to indemnify, defend, and hold the Board harmless against all costs, fees, claims, demands, suits, or other forms of liability that may arise out of or by reason of action by the Board for the purpose of complying with the Agreement to deduct Association dues set forth above. Further, the Board shall be held harmless for the assessment and collection of Association dues and the imposition of any penalties related to an employee's non-payment of Association dues. Any alleged violation of this term is not subject to the grievance process.

ARTICLE 6: Grievance Procedure

- A. A grievance shall be defined as a claim by a bargaining unit member or a group of bargaining unit members or the Association that there has been a violation of any provision of this Agreement and may be processed as hereinafter provided.
- B. The following matters shall not be the basis for any grievance beyond Level One of the procedure outlined herein:
 - 1. The discipline of any probationary employee or the failure to retain a probationary employee in employment;
 - 2. The content of a written evaluation; and
 - 3. Any matter for which there is recourse under federal or state statute.
- C. Nothing contained in this Agreement shall be construed to prevent a bargaining unit member from presenting a grievance and having the grievance adjusted by the Employer without the intervention of the Association provided that such adjustment is consistent with the terms of this Agreement.
- D. When the nature and/or scope of a grievance is not within the authority of the building principal to resolve, said grievance may be initiated at Level Three of the grievance procedure upon mutual agreement between the Human Resources Director and the grievant(s).
- E. The term "days" as used herein shall mean working days except that during the summer months the term "days" shall mean Monday through Friday excluding holidays.
- F. Notwithstanding the expiration of this Agreement, any claim or grievance arising thereunder may be processed through the grievance procedure until final resolution.
- G. The time limits provided in this Article shall be strictly observed, but may be extended by written mutual Agreement between the parties. Grievances not timely filed may not be processed. Should an employee or the Association fail to appeal a decision within any time limits specified, all further proceedings on a previously instituted grievance shall be barred and shall be deemed an acceptance of the decision last issued or, shall be deemed withdrawn. Should the Employer fail to respond within the time limits specified, the Association may proceed to the next level of the grievance procedure.
- H. At each step of the grievance procedure, a bargaining unit member may have a representative of the Association present if they so choose.
- I. Grievances shall be processed outside of the bargaining unit member's normal working hours unless otherwise agreed to by the Employer.

A bargaining unit member who must be involved in the grievance procedure during the normal working day shall be excused for that purpose without loss of salary or leave time.

J. A written grievance as required herein shall contain the following:

- 1. It shall be signed by the grievant(s); or, in the event of an Association grievance, it shall be signed by the MAEA President or their designee and the Association shall disclose the names of the grievants to the Employer;
- 2. It shall be specific;
- 3. It shall contain a synopsis of the facts giving rise to the alleged violation;
- 4. It shall cite the sections or subsections of the contract alleged to have been violated;
- 5. It shall contain the date of the alleged violation; and
- 6. It shall specify the relief requested.
- 7. Any written grievance which is not in compliance with the foregoing requirements may be rejected as improper. Such rejection, since it shall not extend the limitations hereinafter set forth, shall be timely given.
- K. The grievance form is attached to this Agreement as Appendix C.
- L. Level One

When a cause for complaint occurs, the affected bargaining unit member(s) shall request a meeting with the building principal within five (5) days of its occurrence or, within five (5) days of when they could have reasonably been expected to have knowledge of its occurrence, in an effort to resolve the matter. The principal shall render a decision within three (3) days of the meeting with the grievant.

The grievant or their representative will inform the building principal when Level One of the grievance procedure is being invoked.

If the bargaining unit member is not satisfied with the results of the meeting, they may formalize the complaint in writing.

M. Level Two

If the complaint is not resolved at Level One, the complaint may be formalized as a grievance. The grievance shall be submitted in writing to the building principal within ten (10) days of the meeting between the building principal and the affected bargaining unit member. A copy of the grievance shall be sent to the building principal and the MAEA President. The building principal shall, within ten (10) days of the receipt of the grievance, render a written decision. A copy of the written decision shall be forwarded to the grievant and the MAEA President.

N. Level Three

If the Association is not satisfied with the disposition of the grievance at level Two or if no disposition has been made within ten (10) days of the receipt of the grievance, the

grievance shall be transmitted to the Human Resource Director. Within ten (10) days after the grievance has been so submitted, the Human Resource Director shall meet with the Association on the grievance. The Human Resource Director shall, within ten (10) days after the conclusion of the meeting, render a written decision thereon and shall forward copies of said decision to the grievant and the MAEA President.

- O. Level Four Board of Education
 - 1. To appeal the decision a copy of the written grievance shall be filed, together with the decision of the Human Resource Director, with the secretary of the Board within ten (10) days of receipt of the disposition.
 - 2. The Board may, at its sole discretion, waive its right to hear the grievance. In which case the union may proceed to the next step of the grievance procedure. The Board or designee shall notify the Association of the Board's intent no later than three (3) days following the next regularly scheduled board meeting.
 - 3. However, in the event the Board exercises its right to hear the grievance, the following procedure shall be observed.
 - 4. Upon proper application as specified in Level Three, the Board shall allow the member and/or the Association Representative an opportunity to be heard at the meeting for which the grievance was scheduled. Within ten (10) days from the hearing of the grievance, the Board shall render its decision in writing, subject to a., below.
 - a. The Board may hold future hearings, may designate one (1) or more of its members to hold future hearings thereon or otherwise investigate the grievance provided, however, that in no event, except with express written consent of the Association, shall final determination of the grievance be made by the Board more than one (1) month after the initial hearing.
 - b. Copies of the written decision of the Board shall be forwarded to the Human Resource Director, the principal of the building in which the grievance arose, the grievant, and the President of the Association.
- P. Level Five Arbitration
 - 1. Individual members shall not have the right to process a grievance at Level Four.
 - 2. If the Association is not satisfied with the disposition of the grievance at Level Three, it may, within ten (10) days after the decision of the Board, notify the Superintendent or designee in writing that it desires to refer the matter to arbitration. If the parties cannot agree upon an arbitrator, the Association shall refer the matter to the American Arbitration Association for selection of the Arbitrator. The hearing shall be conducted in accordance with the rules of the American Arbitration.
 - 3. Neither party may raise a new defense or ground at Level Four that was not previously raised or disclosed at other written levels.

- 4. The decision of the arbitrator shall be final and conclusive and binding upon teachers, the Board and the Association. Subject to the right of the Board or the Association to judicial review, any lawful decision of the arbitrator shall be forthwith placed into effect.
- 5. The powers of the arbitrator are subject to the following limitations:

The Arbitrator:

- a. Shall have no power to add to, subtract from, disregard, alter or modify any of the terms of this Agreement.
- b. Shall have no power to establish salary scales or to change any salary.
- c. Shall have no power to change any practice, policy or rule of the Board nor substitute their judgment for that of the Board as to the reasonableness of any such practice, policy, rule or any action taken by the Board.
- d. Shall have no power to decide any question which, under this Agreement, is within the responsibility of the management to decide. In rendering decisions, an arbitrator shall give due regard to the responsibility of management and shall construe the Agreement such that there will be no interference with such responsibilities, except as they may be specifically conditioned by this Agreement.
- e. Shall have no power to interpret state or federal law.
- f. Shall not hear any grievance previously barred from the scope of the grievance procedure.
- 6. After a case on which the arbitrator is empowered to rule has been referred to them, it may not be withdrawn except by mutual consent.
- 7. No more than one (1) grievance shall be considered by the arbitrator at the same time except upon the written consent of the parties.
- 8. The cost of arbitration shall be borne equally by the parties. Each party shall assume its own cost for representation including any expense of witnesses.
- Q. Where no monetary loss has been caused by the action complained of, the Board will be under no obligation to make monetary adjustments and the arbitrator shall have no power to order one.
- R. Arbitration awards or grievance settlements will not be made retroactive beyond the date of the occurrence or non-occurrence of the event upon which the grievance is based. In no event, however, shall the settlement be earlier than thirty (30) days prior to the date on which the grievance is filed.

ARTICLE 7: Professional Development

- Α. Bargaining unit members shall be invited to professional development activities scheduled for the professional staff and sponsored by the building/district which directly pertains to and/or relates to their assignment as determined by the building principal and/or District administration. These invites shall include a description of the professional development and the target audience of the training. At the direction of the district, members may be required to attend professional development days that are scheduled on the district calendar (including the New Teacher day) and up to six (6) hours of professional development outside of the regular daily schedule during the school year. Child Development Services shall be required to take the professional development and training required for their specific program. For any required professional development, the date of the professional development will be negotiated at least 30 calendar days prior to the date of the professional development and notification will be provided to members required or invited to attend. The Association shall assign a representative from the bargaining unit to participate on the professional staff's Professional Development Committee regarding activities appropriate for MAEA members.
- B. Upon the Human Resource Director's prior approval, the bargaining unit member may attend appropriate conferences and/or training seminars.
 - 1. The Board will provide a substitute where appropriate at its expense.
 - 2. The bargaining unit member shall receive the regular hourly rate for actual time at such conference and/or training. Travel time will not be reimbursed.
 - 3. Travel expenses, meals, lodging and registration fees will be reimbursed provided the bargaining unit member submits the appropriate receipts/vouchers and documentation of the conference attended as provided in District policy.
- C. The District shall survey new hires into positions to develop with the Association an appropriate onboarding program to be implemented in the 2025-2026 school year.

ARTICLE 8: Working Hours and Conditions

- A. The normal work year for bargaining unit members shall be those days when the schools are open to students for instruction and professional development scheduled per Article 7.
 - 1. Bargaining unit members who work before the commencement of the school year and/or after the close of the school year shall be compensated at their regular rate of pay.
 - 2. In lieu of additional pay, compensatory time may be mutually arranged between a bargaining unit member and the building principal.
 - 3. Should a bargaining unit member acting as an employee for the District, accompany a student or class on a field trip or other school-related activity which

is scheduled outside of the bargaining unit member's regularly assigned work hours, the member shall be paid at the regular hourly rate.

- B. The normal work week for bargaining unit members shall be Monday through Friday when school is in session.
- C. Daily work schedules for individual bargaining unit members shall be as determined by the building principal and/or special education director. Regular daily schedules will be maintained on Late Start Wednesdays, as determined by the building principal. On an occasion and/or infrequently, a member and the principal or director may agree to modify the member's daily schedule. Child Development Services personnel may be occasionally asked to adjust their regular start and end times when it is required in order to meet the legal child-adult ratios.
- D. With the exception of those special education assistants who must accompany the students during lunch and who will eat with the student and will be paid during such lunch, bargaining unit members who work at least five (5) hours a day shall be entitled to an unpaid, duty-free, uninterrupted lunch period of at least thirty (30) minutes. Should the lunch period be interrupted, the building principal will provide additional compensatory time for the bargaining unit member. *A lunch period of less than 30 minutes may be mutually agreed to between a principal and a bargaining unit member.
- E. Bargaining unit members will not transport students.
- F. It is recognized that because of the diversity in positions within the bargaining unit, scheduled relief periods are impractical. Accordingly the building principal shall arrange daily work schedules to provide each bargaining unit member with an average of fifteen (15) minutes relief for each one-half (1/2) day of work.
- G. The district shall strive to fill all vacant positions with a substitute. It is recognized that the building principal shall prioritize the placement of substitutes to ensure all critical job duties are covered.

Any bargaining unit member who substitutes in the absence of another bargaining unit member or any other employee, shall be compensated at the regular hourly rate of pay established for such substitute position or the substituting employee's rate of pay, whichever is higher.

- H. On or before July 1 of each year, the building principal shall either meet with each bargaining unit member in their building to discuss the tentative assignment for the forthcoming school year or, will provide written notification of the bargaining unit member's tentative assignment.
- I. The Employer shall continue to provide existing rest areas, lounges and restrooms for bargaining unit member use.
- J. The Employer shall support and assist bargaining unit members with respect to the maintenance of control and discipline of students in the bargaining unit member's assigned work area.

- K. Bargaining unit members may use such reasonable physical force with a student as is necessary to protect themselves or another person from attack, physical harm or injury-
- L. When weather conditions, mechanical malfunctions and/or other emergencies close schools to students, bargaining unit members shall not be required to report for work.
 - 1. When school is closed for the above reasons, bargaining unit members will be notified by electronic message or telephone.
 - 2. Emergency school closings will be considered as hours not worked and therefore, not paid except as provided in Section L.4. below. Said hours will be rescheduled to provide the minimum number of hours required by the state for student instruction. If emergency school closings result in an excess of six days being canceled in a given year, the time must be rescheduled. Bargaining unit members will be expected to report for work on said rescheduled days at their regular rate of pay. In the event there are more than the scheduled days of student instruction as indicated on the school calendar, bargaining unit members shall be paid at their regular hourly rate for such additional hours/days.
 - 3. When a paid leave day has been arranged in accordance with the provisions of Article 15 and the same falls on a snow day which must be rescheduled under the provisions of paragraph 2 above, the time shall not be charged against the bargaining unit member.
 - 4. Bargaining unit members do not need to report for work the first six canceled workdays due to weather conditions, mechanical malfunctions and/or other emergencies in a given school year and shall not suffer any loss of wages. Any other amendments to the State Aid Act during the term of this Agreement which modify make-up time will be subject to the provisions of Article 20, section F, of this Agreement.
- M. The parties agree that compensatory time for bargaining unit members shall be in accordance with the following:
 - 1. Work which will require compensatory time or additional pay shall be arranged in advance of same between the bargaining unit member and the building principal.
 - 2. When the building principal requires the bargaining unit member to work beyond the normal working hours, the bargaining unit member may elect to be paid or to take compensatory time.
 - 3. When time worked beyond the bargaining unit member's normal hours is at the request of the bargaining unit member, the election of pay or compensatory time shall be by mutual agreement between the bargaining unit member and the building principal.
 - 4. If a bargaining unit member is required to work more than eight (8) hours in any workday or more than forty (40) hours in any work week, the bargaining unit member shall be compensated at one and one-half (1 1/2) times their regular rate

of pay or if compensatory time is elected, at one and one-half $(1 \ 1/2)$ times the hours worked.

5. Compensatory time shall be taken or paid in full as agreed upon between the building principal and the bargaining unit member. In any event, compensatory time shall be taken or paid in full by June 30 in any given year.

ARTICLE 9: Services to Students with a Disability

- A. Normally, bargaining unit members will not participate in an Individual Educational Planning Committee. However, if they are asked to participate, they will be instructed as to their roles and responsibilities as well as the procedures attendant thereto.
- B. Bargaining unit members who are assigned to students whose needs are defined by the IEP and/or where special services are required will receive appropriate training by specialized personnel as necessary.

Additionally, the bargaining unit member will be provided a written copy or convenient access to medical instructions where same apply to students for whom the member is responsible.

- C. Time spent in training will be paid at the bargaining unit member's regular hourly rate. Mileage will be reimbursed where appropriate.
- D. The administration will make a reasonable attempt to provide a substitute in the absence of the regularly assigned special education assistant.
- E. Bargaining unit members who administer medication shall not be liable when medication is administered in the presence of another adult in accordance with Section 1178 of the Revised School Code as amended.
- F. Assistants who are toileting, diapering, suctioning, catheterizing or otherwise handling body fluids or waste shall be provided with disposable gloves, bags, and such other materials as are necessary toward maintaining the health and safety of both the student and the assistant. Members performing such duties/tasks where a student's clothes must be removed shall have another adult present during performance of the duty/task, if an adult is available.

ARTICLE 10: Bargaining Unit Member Evaluation

- A. New employees hired into the bargaining unit shall serve a probationary period of ninety (90) working days (i.e., ninety days of actual work). Probationary employees are employed "at-will".
 - 1. The building principal or appropriate administrator shall evaluate the bargaining unit member in writing at least once prior to the end of the probationary period.
 - 2. The bargaining unit member shall be provided with a definite written statement as to whether their performance was satisfactory during the probationary period.

- 3. Should it be determined that the bargaining unit member's performance was unsatisfactory, their employment will be terminated prior to or at the conclusion of the probationary period. The MAEA President shall be notified of any such action by the Employer prior to termination of employment of the probationary employee.
- B. Non-probationary bargaining unit members shall be evaluated at least once in each two (2) year period by the building principal or appropriate administrator. The evaluator will provide notice to the member, through a memorandum or meeting, by November 1 of the evaluation year to activate the evaluation process.
- C. Any evaluation of a bargaining unit member's work shall be based upon the duties as listed in the appropriate job description and the Evaluation Form(s) which are attached hereto as Appendix D. A concern must be identified and indicated to a member prior to being included on the evaluation.
- D. All evaluations shall be in writing with a copy provided to the bargaining unit member.
 - 1. A conference will be held within ten (10) workdays after drafting of the written evaluation to discuss the contents of the evaluation. The evaluation process shall be completed by June 1, or a mutually agreed upon date by the Association and Board if that date does not fall within the school year. If the evaluation is not completed by June 1, or the other designated date, the performance of the member will be considered satisfactory.
 - 2. The bargaining unit member shall sign the evaluation. Their signature shall not be interpreted to mean that they necessarily agree with the content of the evaluation, but that they have reviewed it with the building principal.
 - 3. A bargaining unit member may submit additional comments to be attached to the file copy of the written evaluation if they choose. Such comments shall be submitted within five (5) working days after the conference between the bargaining unit member and the building principal or, in the alternative, it shall be assumed that the unit member has waived their rights to submit a written response.
 - 4. All written evaluations shall be placed in the bargaining unit member's personnel record.
 - 5. If a supervisor believes a bargaining unit member is doing unacceptable work, the reasons therefore shall be set forth in specific terms. The supervisor also shall identify the ways in which the bargaining unit member is to improve and provide assistance, if any, to be given by the Employer toward said improvement.
- E. In the event a bargaining unit member is not continued in employment, the Employer will advise the bargaining unit member of the reasons therefore in writing. The MAEA President shall be notified prior of any such action by the Employer.

ARTICLE 11: Discipline of Employees

- A. An Administrator will notify employees of their Weingarten rights before discussing alleged misconduct. The Administrator will provide the employee with an opportunity to obtain or waive association representation prior to discussions or prior to an investigatory interview. Alleged breaches of conduct shall be promptly reported to the employee and to the Association (if the employee elects to utilize association representation).
- B. Once an employee has completed the probationary period, the Employer will follow the precepts of progressive discipline (oral/written warning, oral/written reprimand, suspension with or without pay and discharge). Such discipline shall be for just cause. It is recognized that progressive discipline may vary with the seriousness of the offense. Some examples by way of illustration and not by way of limitation which warrant immediate discharge are intoxication on the job from alcohol or drugs; use of illegal drugs or consumption of alcohol on the job; possession of illegal drugs or alcohol on the job; theft; crimes involving moral turpitude; and falsification of time sheets or employment records.

Any warning of a disciplinary nature, except one involving unprofessional conduct, in a member's file which does not relate to a recurring incident within a two (2) year period from the date of such warning, shall be removed at the written request of the member provided there is concurrence of the immediate supervisor. Should the member and the immediate supervisor disagree, the Human Resource Director shall make the final determination. Once removed, such documentation shall not thereafter be used against the member.

- C. The specific grounds for disciplinary action shall be presented to the bargaining unit member in advance of the imposition of discipline.
- D. All documents of a disciplinary nature will be forwarded to the employee who shall sign a receipt for a copy of the same. Signing said receipt shall not mean agreement but shall be understood to indicate awareness of the material. Should the bargaining unit member disagree with the content of the material being placed in the personnel file, they may have their written statements attached to the file copy of said material.
- E. Discipline which will be recorded in the employee's personnel file will be shared privately with the employee prior to being placed in the personnel file. The District shall not be prevented from taking immediate action against an employee if required based on the alleged seriousness of the offense. The employee will be provided a written record of the immediate action taken.
- F. The bargaining unit member shall be entitled to have a representative of the Association present during a meeting which is held for the purpose of discipline. When such a request is made by the bargaining unit member, action by the Employer will be deferred for a reasonable period of time until the representative of the Association is present subject to paragraph E above. In cases of immediate discharge, the employee will have a reasonable opportunity to confer with an Association Representative prior to being required to leave the premises.

ARTICLE 12: Vacancies and Transfers

- A. A vacancy shall be defined as a newly-created position which is permanent or an existing position for which there is no bargaining unit member with a contractual right to return to same. A permanent position shall be defined as a position which will be in existence for at least ninety (90) workdays.
- B. A vacancy shall be posted in each building for a minimum of ten (10) working days before the position is permanently filled except when the vacancy is filled in accordance with Sections F, G and H of this Article. Vacancies during the school year may be posted a minimum of five (5) working days.
 - 1. Should the requirements of a vacancy change prior to same being permanently filled, the vacancy shall be re-posted in accordance with the provisions of this Article.
 - 2. Should the hours of a position be increased, said hours shall be assigned to the bargaining unit member who occupies said position.
- C. Qualified bargaining unit members as well as outside applicants should submit a letter of interest, resume and references to the program supervisor or principal of the building in which the vacancy occurred.
- D. Prior to filling a vacancy, the building principal shall:
 - 1. Review all applicants.
 - 2. Interview qualified applicants (including all qualified internal applicants) either directly or through a committee established for that purpose. Principals or Directors should make every effort to establish a committee for interviews, which would include: The building principal/ department director, or assistant principal, the classroom teacher to whom the applicant will be assigned and/or a specialist who is familiar with the position requirements, and/or a peer that has experience in the same or similar position or would be a co-worker of the position be filled.
 - 3. Determine the most qualified applicant.
 - a. The qualifications for a vacancy shall be listed on the posting which may include the ability to work with teachers and students as well as other appropriate requirements.
 - b. Bargaining unit seniority shall also be a factor in filling vacancies. When the building principal determines that two (2) or more applicants' qualifications are substantially equal, the bargaining unit member with the most seniority shall be awarded the position.
 - c. Any bargaining unit member who is not awarded a vacancy pursuant to Section D, 3. a. may appeal the building principal's decision in writing to

the Human Resource Director within five (5) workdays of filling the position permanently. If so appealed, a review of the process will be conducted with the bargaining unit member(s) and the building principal/committee within five (5) workdays of receipt of the appeal.

Should more than one (1) bargaining unit member file an appeal, the review may be conducted with all such bargaining unit members present. The Human Resource Director may affirm, modify, or reverse the decision of the building principal and may subsequently re-post the position where appropriate.

- E. If a bargaining unit member on layoff status is qualified for a vacancy, posting of the position shall not be required and the bargaining unit member on layoff shall be recalled.
- F. A bargaining unit member who desires a transfer may file a transfer request with the building principal, a copy of which shall be sent to the Human Resource Director. Once submitted, a transfer request will be valid for one (1) calendar year.
- G. The Employer reserves the right to assign or transfer a bargaining unit member to a position which is appropriate for the bargaining unit member, the teacher and students involved.
- H. A bargaining unit member's hourly rate of pay shall not be reduced as a result of any temporary change in duties.
- I. Whenever possible, a bargaining unit member intending to resign will provide the Employer with written notice at least two (2) weeks prior to the effective date of said resignation. Failure to provide at least two (2) weeks notice will result in the posting period being reduced to five (5) days unless an exception is granted by the administration for circumstances beyond the bargaining unit member's control.
- J. Bargaining unit members shall be given serious consideration in filling vacancies both within and outside of the bargaining unit before hiring new employees. Bargaining unit members interested in working as a substitute aide during non-scheduled work time may contact the Human Resources Department.

ARTICLE 13: Seniority, Layoff and Recall

- A. Bargaining unit seniority shall be defined as the length of continuous employment in the bargaining unit and is compared with others within the groupings, as defined below in paragraph B.
 - 1. Only members of the bargaining unit shall accrue seniority within the unit. Overload Aides and Temporary employees shall not establish a date of hire for purposes of accruing seniority in the bargaining unit.
 - 2. A probationary bargaining unit member shall have no seniority until the completion of the probationary period at which time seniority shall revert to the individual's first day of work.

- 3. Unpaid leaves of absence shall not constitute an interruption in continuous employment. Seniority date adjustments made from July 1, 1997 August 15, 2006 for unpaid leaves of absence shall remain in force.
- 4. Seniority shall continue to accrue for up to sixty (60) days of an approved medical leave for the individual or immediate family member.
- 5. Days worked in a non-bargaining unit position shall not be used for seniority purposes or for establishing a date of hire within the bargaining unit.
- 6. Should a bargaining unit member transfer to a non-bargaining unit position with the Mason Public Schools, seniority shall not continue to accrue; however, the unit member shall have their seniority frozen until such time as they may return to the bargaining unit.
- 7. Seniority shall be lost should the bargaining unit member resign, retire, or is discharged or is out of the bargaining unit for a period of two (2) calendar years.
- B. The groupings in this section are used to determine seniority for layoff and recall purposes.

- Grouping B: GSRP Associate Teacher
- Grouping C: Special Education Assistants
- Grouping D: General Education Assistants; including MTSS, Early Learning/Preschool Assistants, GSRP 3rds, and Kindergarten Assistants
- 1. Seniority is gained within the group (A, B, C, D) and all groupings below it.
- 2. The foregoing seniority as a bargaining unit member by grouping shall be utilized in Article 12 Section D.3.b. as therein specified.
- 3. It is agreed that a person not currently in Child Development Services cannot bump someone in the Child Development Services unless they meet all of the position requirements and can pass the required background check.
- C. The Employer shall prepare and maintain the seniority list, a copy of which shall be provided to each bargaining unit member by October 15 each year. Should a bargaining unit member disagree with the seniority list, the person shall have twenty (20) workdays to challenge the seniority list through the grievance process.
 - 1. Should two (2) or more bargaining unit members share the same date of hire, relative rankings on the seniority list shall be determined by the bargaining unit member whose last name occurs first, second, etc. alphabetically. Should a bargaining unit member's last name change during the course of employment, such change shall be noted on the seniority list, but the person's relative ranking

on the seniority list shall not change. Hyphenated names shall be ranked by the first name of the hyphenated last name.

2. The seniority list shall be prepared by the Administration and given to the Association annually on or before September 15. The Association shall have one (1) month to prepare any changes thereto and return it to the Administration. Thereafter, the parties shall meet and approve any changes from the initial list. Once the final list is approved by both parties, it shall be posted for three (3) days. Thereafter, the list shall become final and binding on all parties and may not thereafter be altered.

The seniority list format shall be as follows:

Name	Position Grouping	Building	Date of Hire/ Adjusted Seniority

List the most senior bargaining unit member(s) first and proceed down to the least senior bargaining unit member.

- D. The Employer shall have the right to layoff and/or reduce staff.
- E. A layoff shall be defined as a reduction in the work force, but shall not include temporary interruptions of scheduled work due to circumstances beyond the control of the Employer.
- F. The District will endeavor to give bargaining unit members who will be affected by a layoff for the following school year written notice prior to the end of the current school year. However, written notice shall be provided by July 1. The District shall retain the right to layoff bargaining unit members after the school year begins due to a decline in student enrollment or other financial imperatives with two-weeks written notice.
- G. The Employer shall layoff employees according to seniority within the grouping system presented in Section B. of this Article. Layoffs will commence by selecting the least senior bargaining unit members within the designated portion of the grouping system, subject to certification requirements, qualifications and/or specialized training within the position. Specifically, if a position(s) is eliminated within a grouping, the least senior person(s) shall be displaced. The displaced member, if possessing greater seniority, shall be placed in the position of the least senior member in the next lower grouping. After this process is completed, the displaced individual(s) with the lowest seniority would be subject to layoff. For purposes of clarification, a member shall have the right to utilize the contractual bumping process to make themselves whole even if their position has only been eliminated or reduced in part. Bumping is defined as the complete displacement of a member from their position.

H. In the event it becomes necessary to reduce staff, the Employer shall meet with the designated Association representative(s) at least twenty-one (21) days prior to the effective date of the layoff. At such meeting, the Employer shall submit a list of the names of the bargaining unit.

A displaced bargaining unit member shall have the option of taking a voluntary layoff without the loss of seniority or recall rights. No additional seniority would accrue during the voluntary layoff, and the member would not be eligible to collect unemployment benefits.

- I. A laid off unit member shall be entitled to recall for a period of two (2) calendar years from the effective date of layoff. Thereafter, the employee shall lose right to recall. Probationary employees shall have no right of recall.
- J. Any recall notice given to a bargaining unit member on layoff shall state the date, time and place the bargaining unit member is to report for duty. Failure to report as scheduled shall constitute a voluntary quit unless reasons sufficient to the Employer are made known to the Employer in advance of the scheduled report date.
- K. It shall be the bargaining unit member's responsibility to provide the Employer with a current address for purposes of recall. Any notice sent to the last address on file shall be deemed sufficient.
- L. At the time of recall, seniority, certification, qualifications and specialized training shall be factors considered by the Employer. The Employer shall recall laid off bargaining unit members within groupings before hiring new employees.
- M. Various jobs are defined and attached to this Agreement as Appendix E.

ARTICLE 14: Qualification/Certification

- A. Michigan paraprofessionals are required to hold a high school diploma (or equivalent), regardless of their assignment, under Michigan law or, if working in a position supported by Title 1 Part A funds or GSRP funds, must meet current federal qualification standards. Early Learning/Preschool Lead Teachers shall have an associate's degree, be CPR trained, and meet all other legally required qualification standards. Child Development Services personnel must be able to pass the required background check.
- B. If an Instructional Assistant has been determined by the Michigan Department of Education or Federal guidelines as meeting the requirements for their position, then the individual shall be considered by this school district as meeting the requirements.
- C. Any bargaining unit member who successfully completes the state certification test (Work Keys or the Teacher Certification Test) will be reimbursed for the cost of the test.

ARTICLE 15: Leaves of Absence

- A. At the beginning of each school year, each bargaining unit member shall be credited with twelve (12) times the daily work hours of sick leave of which two (2) times the daily work hours may be used for personal business as defined in section B. Unused sick leave may accumulate from year to year.
 - 1. The bargaining unit member may use all or any portion of their sick leave to recover from individual's own illness or disability, or due to the illness of the member's child/children, parent(s), grandparent(s) or spouse.
 - 2. The bargaining unit member may use a maximum of four (4) times the daily hours scheduled to work each year for illness of family members residing within the immediate household other than those listed in 1 above.
 - 3. Time necessary to fulfill dental and medical appointments when such appointments cannot be made at any other time, can be charged to the bargaining unit member's sick leave subject to the approval of the immediate supervisor. In addition, personal business leave may be used for medical or dental appointments.
 - 4. Members shall use sick leave in one (1.0) hour increments or in half or full day increments.
 - 5. Sick leave which was earned prior to an unpaid leave of absence shall be held in reserve pending the return of the bargaining unit member.
 - 6. Absence due to injury incurred during the course of the bargaining unit member's employment shall not be charged against the unit member's sick leave. The bargaining unit member shall be entitled to use their sick leave on a pro-rata basis to make up the difference between their regular rate of pay and Worker Compensation benefits provided that the use of sick leave shall not reduce the Worker Compensation benefits.
 - 7. The bargaining unit member may use up to five (5) times the daily hours scheduled to work for death in the immediate family. Immediate family shall include the member's spouse, child/children, parents, step-parents, parents-in-law, grandchildren, grandparents, grandparents-in-law, step-siblings, siblings, and any person of which an employee has legal guardianship. The Superintendent may, in their discretion, extend the leave period.
 - 8. A member may use one (1) times the daily number of work hours of sick leave as funeral hours to attend the funeral/memorial service of an individual outside of the immediate family. If the member has used the funeral hours and personal business hours for the year, the member may request additional hours to attend a funeral/memorial service of an individual outside of the immediate family. This request would be made to the Superintendent.
 - 9. If at the close of the preceding school year, a bargaining unit member shall not have used more than two (2) times the number of daily work hours of sick leave

(including personal business hours) and shall have accumulated thirty (30) times the number of daily work hours of sick leave, then, in the following year, the bargaining unit member shall be entitled to one (1) times the number of daily work hours of "earned hours" to be taken at the bargaining unit member's discretion.

- a. The bargaining unit member intending to use "earned hours" shall notify the building principal at least one (1) workday in advance.
- b. The principal of each building shall not be obligated to grant leave for "earned hours" and/or personal business hours on any given day for more than two members or 25% of members working in the building, whichever is greater.
- c. "Earned days" shall accumulate up to a maximum of five (5) days at the rate of one (1) day per year. The use of an "earned day" shall not be counted as part of any other leave.
- B. The personal business hours may be used for the bargaining unit member's personal business which cannot otherwise be transacted except during normal working.
 - 1. The bargaining unit member must apply in writing with the building principal at least twenty-four (24) hours in advance of the requested absence and state the reasons therefore in writing. A member who shall have accumulated a balance of thirty (30) times the number of daily work hours of sick leave need not specify a reason for the personal business hours, but verifies by making application that the leave is for proper use.
 - 2. Personal business leave may not be used to extend holidays or vacation periods.
 - 3. Unused personal leave shall accrue as sick leave.
 - 4. Personal business leave shall be allocated per Article 15.A.
- C. A bargaining unit member who serves on jury duty will be paid the difference between their regular pay and the juror fee, provided proof of service is submitted. Any member who is compelled via subpoena or summons to appear as a witness in legal proceedings involving the District shall be permitted to be absent without loss of compensation or compensable leave.
- D. The Employer shall grant an unpaid leave of absence for up to one year to employees upon proper written application and medical documentation. The employee's life insurance benefit and seniority accrual shall continue for a period of up to twelve (12) weeks during such leave.
 - 1. Requests for leave of absence shall include the reason for the leave together with an identification of the beginning and ending dates of said leaves.

- 2. At least thirty (30) calendar days prior to the date a leave of absence is scheduled to expire, a bargaining unit member shall notify the Employer of their intent to return to work.
- 3. Upon return from an unpaid leave of absence of thirty (30) working days or less, the bargaining unit member shall be reinstated to the position they occupied at the time the leave was granted. Upon return from an unpaid leave of absence of thirty-one (31) or more working days, the bargaining unit member shall be reinstated to the first vacancy for which they are qualified.
- 4. Unpaid leaves of absence granted pursuant to this Agreement may be extended at the discretion of the Employer.
- E. The Family Medical Leave Act of 1993 does not abrogate the rights of the parties under this Agreement. Where additional benefits are extended to bargaining unit members by the Act, those additional benefits will be honored by the Board. Where certain Employer rights are also granted in connection with such additional benefits, the Board shall be permitted to exercise same. To the extent that leaves of absence are granted under this Agreement, whether paid or unpaid, the rights granted hereunder will serve to satisfy the requirements of the Family Medical Leave Act to the extent permitted by law. All applications for leave pursuant to the Family Medical Leave Act will comply with Board policy.
 - 1. Pursuant to the Family Medical Leave Act of 1993, a bargaining unit member who has been employed at least 12 months and worked at least 1,250 hours during the prior 12-month period is entitled to 12 work weeks of leave during any 12 month period for one or more of the following reasons:
 - a. the birth of the bargaining unit member's child in order to care for the child;
 - b. the placement of a child with the bargaining unit member for adoption or foster care;
 - c. the need to care for the bargaining unit member's spouse, child, or parent who has a serious health condition; or
 - d. a serious health condition that renders the bargaining unit member incapable of performing the duties of their job.

A "serious health condition" is defined by the law as an illness, injury, impairment, or physical or mental condition that involves (1) in-patient care in a hospital, hospice, or residential medical care facility or (2) continuing treatment by a health care provider. Any leave taken under this Agreement for the above purposes shall be charged against the bargaining unit member's leave entitlement under the Family Medical Leave Act at the election of either the Board or the assistant. Other conditions of the Family Medical Leave Act shall apply to leaves in this Section.

2. The bargaining unit member's insurance shall be continued, with the premiums paid by the District, at the level and under the conditions the same would have been provided if the bargaining unit member had

continued in the employment during the leave period. If the bargaining unit member does not return to work after the expiration of the leave, the bargaining unit member shall reimburse the District for the cost of the premiums paid by the District for their insurance during the twelve (12) week period of the leave, unless the bargaining unit member did not return to work due to circumstances beyond their control.

- 3. A bargaining unit member may elect to use their accumulated sick leave and/or business leave where applicable during a leave pursuant to the Family Medical Leave Act.
- 4. The Board reserves the right to require certification from the bargaining unit member's health care provider, or that of the bargaining unit member's spouse, child or parent, as the case may be. All certification(s) shall state: the date on which the serious health condition commenced, the probable duration of the condition, and the diagnosis and intended treatment of the condition. When the leave is for a bargaining unit member's spouse, parent or child, the certification shall also state that the bargaining unit member is necessary for the care of such an individual and an estimate of the amount of time that the bargaining unit member, the certification shall also state that the bargaining unit member, the certification shall also state that the bargaining unit member is unable to perform the duties of their employment. The Board may require that the bargaining unit member obtain subsequent recertification on a reasonable basis.
- 5. The Board reserves the right to require, at its expense, the opinion of a second health care provider designated by the Board concerning any certified information provided under subsection 4 above. Where the second opinion differs from the opinion in the original certification, the Board reserves the right to require, at its expense, the opinion of a third health care provider designated or approved jointly by the Board and the bargaining unit member, whose opinion shall be final and binding.
- 6. A bargaining unit member, upon return from unpaid leave pursuant to the Family Medical Leave Act shall be re-employed in the same position from which the leave was taken if such a position exists, or if such a position has been eliminated, to an equivalent position for which the bargaining unit member is qualified.
- 7. In recognition of the confidential nature of the required certification(s) set forth herein, all such information shall be requested by and submitted to the Human Resource Director.
- F. Any paraprofessional who has been employed for at least seven (7) consecutive years by Mason Public Schools may be granted an unpaid leave of absence, not to exceed one (1) year, for the purpose of permitting the bargaining unit member to continue their education. During such leave the member shall have their seniority frozen until such time as they return from leave. The District shall have the right to use a substitute employee to fill the position vacated by the employee during such leave. The employee shall return to the position at the end of the leave, unless the position has been eliminated, in which case

the employee shall be reemployed in an equivalent position for which the bargaining unit member is qualified.

G. Excessive use of unpaid leaves (docked days), except for unpaid leaves of absence approved under this Article, are considered unexcused and may result in disciplinary action.

ARTICLE 16: Holidays

Labor Day, Thanksgiving Day and the Friday following, Christmas Eve Day, Christmas Day, New Year's Eve Day, New Year's Day, and Memorial Day shall be paid holidays for all bargaining unit members.

ARTICLE 17: Compensation

- A. The hourly wage rates of employees covered by this Agreement are set forth in the wage schedule, Appendix A, which is attached to and incorporated in this Agreement
- B. A bargaining unit member who is temporarily assigned duties which are not part of their normal assignment responsibilities and which earn a higher rate of pay shall receive the higher rate of pay for the period they assume such an assignment.
- C. A bargaining unit member who is required in the course of their work to drive their personal automobile shall be reimbursed for mileage in accordance with Board policy. Bargaining unit members will not transport students.

ARTICLE 18: Insurance and other Benefits

- A. The Employer shall provide without cost to the bargaining unit member term life insurance protection with AD & D in the amount of \$20,000.00.
- B. The bargaining unit member shall be entitled to participate in any of the fringe benefit programs offered by the Employer if permitted by the carrier. Such participation shall be at the group premium rate and at the bargaining unit member's own expense.
- C. As a pilot program, bargaining unit members will be provided access to the SETSEG Family Healthcare Center until June 30, 2025. It is agreed that the Child Development Services positions added to the bargaining unit on August 16, 2024, will not be a part of the pilot. The parties will review healthcare center utilization and costs monthly starting in October 2024 and will meet to discuss the future of the pilot in March 2025. Any agreed upon continuation or modification to the pilot after June 30, 2025, shall include the Child Development Service positions added to the bargaining unit on August 15, 2024.

ARTICLE 19: Retirement

Each bargaining unit member, upon resigning from the Mason Public Schools for the purposes of retirement under the Michigan Retirement Law, shall be paid a terminal leave payment of \$80.00

for each year of service to the District, provided the bargaining unit member has been employed by the District for at least ten (10) years.

ARTICLE 20: Bargaining Process

A. The parties acknowledge that during the negotiations which resulted in this Agreement, each had the unlimited right and opportunity to make demands and proposals with respect to any subject or matter not removed by law from the area of collective bargaining, and that the understandings and agreements arrived at by the parties after the exercise of that right and opportunity are set forth in this Agreement.

Therefore, the Board and the Association, for the life of this Agreement, each voluntarily and unqualifiedly waives the right and each agrees that the other shall not be obligated to bargain collectively with respect to any subject or matter not specifically referred to or covered in this Agreement, even though such subjects or matters may not have been within the knowledge or contemplation of either or both of the parties at the time that they negotiated or signed this Agreement. However, notwithstanding the above, in the event of a change in the law affecting the terms of this Agreement, the parties agree to negotiate about the effect of such change.

- B. Negotiations on a successor Agreement shall begin upon written notice of either party at least sixty (60) prior to the expiration of this Agreement.
- C. Neither party in any negotiations shall have any control over the selection of the bargaining representatives of the other party. The parties mutually pledge that their representatives will be clothed with all necessary power and authority to make proposals, consider proposals and make concessions in the course of negotiations.
- D. Representatives of the Employer and the Association may meet, during the term of this Agreement, for the purpose of discussing matters of mutual concern. These meetings are not intended to by-pass the grievance procedure or to constitute negotiations. Any such meeting shall be held outside employee work hours unless otherwise agreed to by the Employer.
- E. This Agreement supersedes any rules, regulations, or practices of the Board which shall be contrary to or inconsistent terms contained in any individual contract heretofore executed between members of the bargaining unit and the Board of Education. Any individual contract with a bargaining unit member hereinafter executed shall be expressly subject to and consistent with the terms of this or subsequent agreements executed by the parties. This Agreement shall be controlling should any individual contract contain any language which is inconsistent with this Agreement.
- F. If any provision of this Agreement is subsequently found to be in conflict with any applicable federal or state statute, only that portion of such provision which is in conflict shall be determined to be void. If any provision of this Agreement should become void during the life of the Agreement, either party may request a meeting to negotiate a substitute for the voided provision.
- G. Copies of this Agreement upon its ratification may be printed at the joint expense of the Employer and the Association.

H. There shall be four (4) signed copies of this Agreement, two (2) of which shall be retained by the Association and two (2) of which shall be retained by the Employer.

ARTICLE 21: Emergency Manager

An emergency manager appointed under the Local Financial Stability and Choice Act is authorized to exercise powers as provided in the Local Financial Stability and Choice Act, 2012 Public Act 436.

ARTICLE 22: Duration of Agreement

This Agreement shall be effective as of the date of the last party to ratify this Agreement.

This Agreement shall expire on August 15, 2027.

For th	ne Association
Ву	Tuckaffer
Ву	the Cutall
Date	

For the Employer 1 Proder Bv Bv Date

Bargaining Team Members

For the Association

Erica Kauffman, MAEA President Marissa Crandall, MAEA Vice President Michelle Wieferich, MAEA Secretary-Treasurer Jon Fielbrandt, MEA UniServ Director For the Employer

Rick Brooks, Human Resources Director Tracey Wooden, Chief Financial Officer Rachel Mendez, Human Resources Specialist James Gambrell, Human Resources Specialist

Mason PS ESP Master Agreement 2024-2027

APPENDIX A: Hourly Rates of Pay

The hourly rates of pay shall be increased as follows:

- 2024-2025 2%
- 2025-2026 2%
- 2026-2027 2%

The parties shall meet in March 2025 to discuss the continuation of the SETSEG Family Healthcare Center. Should a reduction or elimination of that benefit occur during the life of this agreement, a wage re-opener for economic enhancement shall occur.

General Education Instructional Assistants, Early Learning & Preschool Assistants, GSRP 3rds, & Library Assistants

Class 1	2024-2025	2025-2026	2026-2027
Regular Rate	\$13.77	\$14.05	\$14.33
After 1 Year*	\$14.03	\$14.31	\$14.59
After 2 Years	\$14.28	\$14.57	\$14.86
After 3 Years	\$14.54	\$14.83	\$15.12
After 4 Years	\$14.79	\$15.09	\$15.39
After 5 Years	\$15.05	\$15.35	\$15.65
After 10 Years	\$15.36	\$15.67	\$15.98
After 15 Years	\$15.83	\$16.15	\$16.47
After 20 Years	\$16.07	\$16.39	\$16.71
After 25 years	\$16.37	\$16.70	\$17.03

Special Education Assistants & GSRP Associate Teachers

Class 2	2024-2025	2025-2026	2026-2027
Regular Rate	\$15.08	\$15.38	\$15.68
After 1 Year*	\$15.40	\$15.71	\$16.02
After 2 Years	\$15.73	\$16.04	\$16.36
After 3 Years	\$16.05	\$16.38	\$16.70
After 4 Years	\$16.38	\$16.71	\$17.04
After 5 Years	\$16.71	\$17.04	\$17.38
After 10 Years	\$17.02	\$17.36	\$17.71
After 15 Years	\$17.49	\$17.84	\$18.20
After 20 Years	\$17.73	\$18.08	\$18.44
After 25 years	\$18.03	\$18.39	\$18.76

Early Learning/Preschool Lead Teachers**

Class 3	2024-2025	2025-2026	2026-2027
Regular Rate	\$18.00	\$18.36	\$18.73
After 1 Year*	\$19.15	\$19.53	\$19.92
After 2 Years	\$20.80	\$21.22	\$21.64
After 3 Years	\$20.99	\$21.41	\$21.84
After 4 Years	\$21.18	\$21.60	\$22.04
After 5 Years	\$21.37	\$21.80	\$22.23
After 10 Years	\$21.56	\$21.99	\$22.43
After 15 Years	\$21.75	\$22.19	\$22.63
After 20 Years	\$21.94	\$22.38	\$22.83
After 25 years	\$22.13	\$22.57	\$23.02

*Provided the employee works at least 90% of the scheduled work year.

**Child Development Services personnel who worked for the District during the 2023-2024 school shall be placed on the scale at the first step equivalent to their pay rate for the 2023-2024 school year. If there is not an equivelent step, individuals will be place at the closest step above their 2023-2024 pay rate. In no case shall a person make less than they did in 2023-2024 for work in that same position or less than their scheduled 2024-2025 CDS rate. If being placed on the After 5, 10, 15, or 20 steps they shall be treated as if they are being placed in year 8, 13, 18, or 23 respectively.

Grievance			bution of F	
GR	IEVANCE REPORT	1. 2.	Human Re Principal	esource Director
-		3.	Associatio	
Submit to	Principal in Duplicate	4.	Grievant(5)
Building	Assignment N	ame of Grieva	nt	Date Filed
		LEVEL TW	C	
м. С	ate Cause of Grievance Oco	curred:		
5.				
. Sta	tement of Grievance:			
. Coi				
	ntract Provision Violated:			
. Rel	ief Sought:			
		Sig	nature	Date
. Dis	position by Principal			
		•	nature	Date
Section B-		ng		
Note: Con	ltinued)			

	Signature Date	
	LEVEL THREE	
A.	Date Received by Human Resource Director	
В.	Disposition of Human Resource Director	
	Signature Date	
C.	Position of Grievant and/or Association	
	Signature Date	
	LEVEL FOUR	
A.	Date Received by Secretary of Board	
В.	Disposition of the Board of Education	
	- Signatura - Data	
	Signature Date	
A.	LEVEL FIVE Date Submitted for Arbitration	
Subn	omitted by	

Mason PS ESP Master Agreement 2024-2027

APPENDIX C: COMPUTER LAB AIDE EVALUATION FORM

Na	ame: Date of Evaluation:				
Sc	hool:Position:				
<u>Are</u>	eas of Responsibility	<u>Code</u>			
1.	Maintains working knowledge of various computer applications (Word, Excel, Power Point, etc.).				
2.	Assists students with computer applications.				
3.	Assists staff with computer programs and applications.				
4.	Maintains computer lab equipment, supplies, and materials.				
5.	Develops and maintains schedule of computer lab use times.				
6.	Communicates software and hardware needs with the Information and Technology Department.				
7.	Assists the teacher with other tasks as needed to facilitate the program.				
8.	Maintains confidentiality for all school-related information.				
9.	Performs other duties as assigned by the principal.				
<u>Ge</u>	eneral Comments:				
	The above-named employee is recommended; is not recommended for continued employment.				
1 - E 2 - A 3 - A 4 - I 5 - U	Evaluation Code 1 - Exemplary 2 - Above Average 3 - Average 4 - Needs Improvement 5 - Unsatisfactory 6 - Not Observed				
En	nployee's Signature Date				
 Ad	ministrator's Signature Date				

Mason PS ESP Master Agreement 2024-2027

APPENDIX C: Elementary Library Assistant Evaluation Form

Name Date of Evaluation				
School				
Area	as of Responsibility <u>Code</u>			
1.	Handles the circulation process for library materials.			
2.	Compiles weekly overdue notices and collects money for lost or damaged materials.			
3.	Conducts a weekly library period for each class in the school.			
4.	Processes and prepares incoming materials for the library collection.			
5.	Maintains organized system to catalog books.			
6.	Repairs library materials.			
7.	Maintains an orderly library collection for easy retrieval of materials and maintains necessary records.			
8.	Conducts library inventory.			
9.	Gathers various library materials for teachers upon request.			
10.	Handles inter-library loan requests among theMason elementary schools.			
11.	Receives and returns materials to REMC 13.			
12.	Maintains A-V equipment through yearly cleaning and repair when needed.			
13.	Conducts/assists with special projects, i.e., Book Fairs, reading programs, instruction (when necessary), visiting authors.			
14.	Provides general information for library users.			
15.	Provides assistance in the use of the library resources and equipment			

Page 35

- 16. Maintains confidentiality for all school-related information, as appropriate.
- 17. Performs all other duties as directed by the principal.

General Comments

Evaluation Code

- 1 = Exemplary
- 2 = Above Average
- 3 = Average
- 4 = Needs Improvement
- 5 = Unsatisfactory
- N/A = Not Applicable

The above-named employee ______ is recommended ______ is not recommended for continued employment.

Employee's Signature

Administrator's Signature

Date

Date

Mason PS ESP Master Agreement 2024-2027

APPENDIX C: Instructional Assistant/Special Education Assistant Evaluation Form

Nar	ne:	_ Date of Evaluation _		
Sch	nool:	Position		
Are	as of Responsibility		<u>Code</u>	
1.	Assists by tutoring individual studer	nts or groups of students		
2.	Assists teacher in helping students	develop a positive self-concept.		
3.	Assists in student make-up work.			
4.	Prepares classroom materials.			
5.	Maintains appropriate records for a	ssigned students.		
6.	Assists in keeping a neat and order	ly room.		
7.	Assists the teacher with tasks as ne	eeded to facilitate the program.		
8.	Maintains confidentiality for all school-related information, as			
9.	Performs other duties as assigned l	by the principal.		
<u>Ger</u>	neral Comments			
	above-named employee	is recommended is	not recommended for	
Evaluation Code 1 = Exemplary 2 = Above Average 3= Average 4= Needs Improvement 5 = Unsatisfactory N/A = Not Applicable				
Em	ployee's Signature	-	Date	
Adn	ninistrator's Signature		Date	

Mason PS ESP Master Agreement 2024-2027

APPENDIX C: Middle/High School Library Assistant Evaluation Form

Nam	ne Date	of Evaluation	
School			
Areas of Responsibility		Cod	l <u>e</u>
1.	Handles the circulation process for library materia	ls	
2.	Compiles weekly overdue notices and collects monopole lost or damaged materials.	oney for	
3.	Processes and prepares incoming materials for th	e library collection.	_
4.	Repairs library materials.		
5.	Maintains an orderly library collection for easy retain and maintains necessary records.	rieval of materials	
6.	Conducts library inventory under the supervision of middle/high school librarian.	of the	
7.	Gathers various library materials for teachers upo	n request.	
8.	Receives and returns materials to REMC 13.		
9.	Maintains A-V equipment through yearly cleaning repair when needed.	and	
10.	Assists librarian with special projects, i.e., Book F programs, instruction (when necessary), and visit	-	
11.	Provides general information for library users.		
12.	Provides assistance in the use of the library resound and equipment.	irces	
13.	Maintains confidentiality for all school related info	rmation, as appropriate	
14.	Performs all other duties as directed by the princip	oal	
General Comments			
Evaluation Code 1 = Exemplary 2 = Above Average 3= Average 4= Needs Improvement			

5 =Unsatisfactory N/A = Not Applicable The above-named employee ______ is recommended ______ is not recommended for continued employment.

Employee's Signature Date

Administrator's Signature

Supervising Librarian's Signature

Mason PS ESP Master Agreement 2024-2027

APPENDIX D: Job Definitions

Instructional Assistant:

A bargaining unit member employed to assist a teacher with tasks as needed to facilitate the instructional program for the students.

<u>Child Development Services Instructional Assistant/GSRP Associate Teacher:</u> A bargaining unit member employed to assist the teacher with classroom activities including bathrooming. The assistant must be physically able to lift students.

Secondary Library Assistant:

A bargaining unit member employed to assist the librarian in providing the use of library resources and equipment in the high school and middle school (secondary).

Elementary Library Assistant:

A bargaining unit member employed to manage an elementary library under the supervision of the building principal and/or his designee.

Special Education Assistants:

Early Childhood Developmental Classroom Assistant (ECDC):

A bargaining unit member employed to assist the teacher with classroom activities including diapering and bathrooming. The assistant must be physically able to lift students.

Cognitively Impaired Classroom Assistant (CI):

A bargaining unit member employed to assist teacher with students with multiple impairments or severe needs. CI assistants need "special training" because of their involvement in healthcare functions. The assistant must be physically able to lift students, or assist with behavioral plans or bath rooming duties.

Emotionally Impaired Classroom Assistant (EI):

A bargaining unit member employed to assist a teacher with tasks as needed to facilitate the instructional program for students. The assistant may be required to assist with bathrooming and behavioral management and must be able to physically lift students.

Learning Disability Classroom Assistant (LD):

A bargaining unit member employed to assist a teacher with tasks as needed to facilitate the instructional program for students.

Resource Program Classroom Assistant:

A bargaining unit member employed to assist a teacher with tasks as needed to facilitate the instructional program for students.

Health Care Assistant:

A bargaining unit member who is assigned to an individual student. The appropriateness of the assistant must be documented by an IEP, or as approved by the employer. Special

Mason PS ESP Master Agreement 2024-2027

training may be necessary including bathrooming and related healthcare/behavioral management. The assistant must be physically able to lift students.

Autistically Impaired Instructional Assistant (AI):

A bargaining unit member employed to assist a teacher with tasks as needed to facilitate the instructional program for the students. The assistant may be required to do behavior management and assist with bathrooming duties.

Physically Impaired or Otherwise Health Impaired Assistant (PI) or (OHI):

A bargaining unit member employed to assist a student with physical impairments. The appropriateness of the employee must be documented by an IEP. Special training may be necessary including bathrooming and related health care/behavior management.

Hearing Impaired Assistant: (HI):

A bargaining unit member employed to assist a teacher with tasks as needed to facilitate the instructional program for the students. Training and understanding signing may be required.

Visually Impaired Assistant (VI):

A bargaining unit member employed to assist a teacher with tasks as needed to facilitate the instructional program for the students. The assistant may be required to do behavior management and assist with bathrooming duties.